# Quad : India's Relations with Japan, Australia & US in Emerging World Order

### Quad: India's Relations with Japan, Australia & US in Emerging World Order

#### By

#### Brigadier LS Lidder, SM, VSM



#### **Centre for Joint Warfare Studies**

Room No 301, B-2 Wing, 3rd Floor, Pt Deendayal Antyodaya Bhawan CGO Complex, Lodhi Road, New Delhi - 110003 (INDIA)

Telephone Nos: 011-24364881, 24366485, Fax: 011-24366484

Website: www.cenjows.in, e-mail: cenjows@cenjows.in cenjows@yahoo.com

Copyright (C) 2021, Centre for Joint Warfare Studies (CENJOWS), New Delhi

Price in India: ₹150/-

All rights reserved

No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, transmitted or utilised in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior permission of the copyright owner. Application for such permission should be addressed to the publisher.

The views expressed in the book are of the author and not necessarily those of the Centre for Joint Warfare Studies/publishers.

Printed in India

Printed by

Xtreme Office Aids Pvt. Ltd.

Basement Bhanot Building (Below Canara Bank) Nangal Raya Commercial Complex, N.D-110046

Ph.: +91-7982084106

E-mail: xtremeofficeaids@gmail.com Website: www.xtremeonline.co.in

## Quad : India's Relations with Japan, Australia & US in Emerging World Order

The novel corona virus established itself as the largest outbreak of disease since the Spanish flu of 1918, as it spread across the world in a span of few months. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic will affect all segments of the world including society, governance, trade, development, economy, politics and security. The most significant impact is likely to be its ability to shape the world order, which was already grappling with a subtle yet steady rise of nationalism, deglobalisation forces, isolationism, xenophobic protectionism and reducing multilateralism (a sign of change in the established norms of global engagements). The pandemic accelerated the transition to a more divided world order in which the contours of the emergent international system are not yet clear. As historian Yuval Noah Harari wrote<sup>1</sup>, "More and more countries are becoming nationalist and protectionist, in some cases, even authoritarian". The likely scenario of a post-COVID-19 world could be the emergence of China in a new uni-polar world or one in which the there is a collective push back against China for its 'Chernobyl' moment. However, it also appears that neither the US nor China is positioned to emerge as a winner from COVID-19, which would significantly shift the balance of world power in its favour. The alliances and economic partnerships are therefore going to be increasingly

important in a world of growing multi-polarity. The increasingly assertive stand of China in the past decade in land/ maritime disputes, the debt trap diplomacy of OBOR2, increased presence in IOR (Hambantota, Gwadar) the first overseas base at Djibouti3 has brought into focus/ question the narrative of "peacefully rising4 and status quoist China". The recent wolf warrior diplomacy witnessed post COVID-19 coupled with a number of belligerent actions viz ramming of a Vietnamese vessel by Chinese Ship<sup>5</sup> near the Paracel Islands, enacting new national security law for Hong Kong, posturing against Bhutan<sup>6</sup> by a statement that the "borders has never been delimited and that there are disputes over Eastern, Central and Western sectors for long," retaliation with tariffs on Australian exports7 (including barley and beef), harassment of an exploration vessel operated by Malaysia's state-run oil company in SCS<sup>8</sup> and creating a record of sorts by sending its vessels into the waters of the Senkaku Islands (island in ECS controlled by Japan) for 66 consecutive days<sup>9</sup>, signals Chinese attempts to reinforce its position on various border disputes exploiting the world's preoccupation with COVID-19. The Chinese displayed unparalleled aggression with India and crossed over the LAC and engaged in violent clashes since early May 20 culminating in the bloody clash at Galwan<sup>10</sup> in Jun 20, resulting in death of 20 Indian soldiers and an unknown number of PLA troops. They appear to have taken an inflexible stance with large scale military build-up and refusing to defuse tensions in spite of several rounds of military and diplomatic engagements. The tense situation has the potential of cascading into a serious escalation along the unresolved India-China borders. The various attempts to exploit the uncertainty/ vulnerabilities of nations in the post COVID-19 world by China have met with a pushback and stiff resistance. In this context, the resurgence of Quad 2.0 appears to be a natural manifestation with a numbers of voices

even in India (a reluctant player in Quad 1.0 so as not to hurt Chinese sensitivities) talking about Quad assuming a larger role in security. It has given a sense of legitimacy to partner countries to expand the frame work and allowed them to work closely in tackling regional challenges. Thus any opposition/misgivings about the Quad are likely to be overcome by growing consensus in the region in light of continuing Chinese assertive behaviour with other nations particularly its neighbours. China's lack of transparency on the pandemic, wolf warrior diplomacy<sup>11</sup>, revisionist behaviour, debt trap strategy by means of the BRI, has created an anti-China sentiment that India can and should exploit effectively.

#### **Genesis-Quad**

The germination of the concept of Quad can be traced back to the Malabar Naval exercise series between India and the US since 1992<sup>12</sup>. The exercises were discontinued for some years following conduct of India's nuclear tests in 1998 and then re-started regularly in 2004. Moreover, the 'Tsunami Core Group<sup>13</sup>' formed in 2004 between India, Japan, Australia and the US to combine HADR capabilities in response to the Boxing Day Tsunami in Indian Ocean was a precursor to these arrangements. In 2007, the scope of Malabar was enhanced<sup>14</sup> for the first time to include other states i.e. Australia, Japan and Singapore. Simultaneously, in the same year an informal strategic dialogue between India, US, Japan and Australia was started as the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad) with a shared objective to ensure and support a "free, open and prosperous" Indo-Pacific region.

Notably, the idea of Quad<sup>15</sup> was first mooted by Japanese PM Mr Shinzo Abe. The concept was protested strongly by China, calling

it an anti-China coalition prompting Australia to withdraw and later India became agnostic of such an arrangement. Quad 1.0 as this would later be known went into oblivion with the resignation of PM Shinzo Abe in Sep 2007, a champion of the arrangement. This was followed by US announcing its trilateral engagement with Japan and Australia over the relatively nascent quadrilateral initiative. India on its part was uncomfortable with such an arrangement from the beginning as it viewed it from the prism of strategic autonomy as also it was concerned about provoking China and was apprehensive of Australia's stand on the issue of China. While Quad 1.0 was relegated to the back ground, the Indo-US engagement continued with bilateral Malabar exercises annually increasing in scale, complexity and interoperability. It was in 2015 that, Japan's status as a permanent member of Malabar<sup>16</sup> was announced which again invoked a protest by the Chinese saying that 17 "relevant countries should not provoke confrontation and create tension in the region".

#### **Quad 2.0**

Since 2017, Chinese belligerence increased in the maritime and land disputes, debunking to a large extent the long held theory of a "peacefully rising China". Consequently, the likeminded democracies or Asia's "Democratic Security Diamond" (floated by PM Shinzo Abe in Dec 2012) viz Australia, India, Japan and US sought a rejuvenation of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue now referred as Quad 2.0. Ironically, the 'China factor'-which was the reason for failure of the Quad 1.0 to mature, now a decade later appears to be the pivot around which Quad 2.0 is taking shape. The concept of the Indo-Pacific replacing the Pivot to Asia or Asia-Pacific construct of the US appears to be accommodating the revitalised Quad 2.0.

Significantly, the Indo-Pacific construct has found congruence across the Quad partners. A 2016 Australian Defence White Paper identified the emerging geo-political changes in the Indo-Pacific as central to Australia's Security; the US renamed its Pacific Command to Indo Pacific Command<sup>19</sup> (USINDOPACOM) a symbolic but strategic messaging; Japan identified challenges and opportunities in free and open Indo-Pacific and India set up a dedicated Indo-Pacific desk20 in the MEA. China continuing militarisation of the South China Sea such as creating artificial Islands, sending coast guard, maritime militia and survey vessels to harass and exert control over vital trade routes in the region coupled with economic coercion, influence operations has only hastened the growing congruence among Quad partners. Accordingly, it is no surprise that the Quad countries are now stressing on their 'shared commitment' to the 'rule-based international system' (RBIS) in the Indo-Pacific and the need to preserve the freedom of navigation, democratic values, stability and openness in the region.

Notably there has been increased convergence of India's bilateral relations with the Quad members with a significant reset in defence ties with respective countries. India has also established a 2+2 foreign and defence dialogue mechanism with US, Japan and Australia<sup>21</sup>, (the only strategic partners with which it has such arrangement), reflecting a broader convergence and understanding.

#### **Australia**

Australia's views on Quad have changed over the decade (since 2007) and it now sees it as an important forum to discuss regional challenges. At the same time

The India-Australia relations have witnessed an increasing convergence

of strategic ties since the election of PM Narendra Modi in 2014. The two sides reached a landmark agreement on nuclear cooperation in the same year ending a contentious legacy on nuclear issues. Further, both sides conducted the first joint naval exercise AUSINDEX-1522 in 2015 and the first joint army exercise in 2016 eventually paving way for the state visit of PM Malcolm Turnbull to India in 2017, providing a boost to bilateral relationship. The steady growth in Indo-Australia relations culminated in the 'Comprehensive Strategic Partnership<sup>23</sup>' signed in Jun 2020 in a virtual summit. Significant among the agreements over a range of areas was the, 'Mutual Logistic Support Arrangements<sup>24</sup>', providing both the countries access to each other's naval port and bases. A MoU to enhance collaboration between their defence technology and research organizations was also inked, signaling a strategic convergence of interests between the two countries-a significant shift in the hither-tofore cautious approach. The logical fallout of this would be to expand the Malabar exercise to a quadrilateral initiative by including Australia in the next exercise planned in 2021.

#### <u>Japan</u>

Japan is the most ardent supporter of Quad, as PM Abe was the architect of like-minded democracies coming together as partners in a quadrilateral format to counter China. India and Japan have been strengthening its ties over the last decade and recently established a 2+2 ministerial level dialogue<sup>25</sup>, increased the number of bilateral military exercises<sup>26</sup> and are cooperating in infrastructure development projects. There is a number of existing dialogue platforms such as the Annual Defence Ministerial Dialogues, Defence Policy Dialogue and the NSA's Dialogue reflecting the growing trajectory of a comprehensive partnership. Recently in

Sep 2020, both sides signed a military pact enabling them to exchange supplies and logistic support. The Acquisition and Cross-servicing Agreement <sup>27</sup>(ACSA) is a major step in closer coordination between the two sides and indicates the developing confidence (*Japan already has similar arrangements with the US, UK, France, Canada and Australia*). Both sides share a common concern of China's growing assertiveness in the region; Japan's regular protests against the presence of Chinese ships near the disputed Senkaku Islands and India's long standing border dispute with China with recent assertive intrusions by PLA across the LAC. The strengthening bilateral relations are evident in the Japan's 2020 Defence White Paper<sup>28</sup> which mentions to "advance the bilateral security cooperation" with India indicating the seriousness with which Japan holds its defence partnership with India.

#### **United States**

India-US relations have witnessed a rapid growth in the past 15 years with an understanding of common threats and challenges facing both sides as also convergence of strategic interests (*i.e. democratic political architecture-India being the largest democracy while US the oldest*) aptly reflected in the statement of Pentagon<sup>29</sup> "*The US-China strategic partnership has strengthened significantly during the past two decades, based on convergence of strategic interests and the US and India continuous to use their deepening relationship to build new partnerships". The strengthen of the strategic partnership is reflected in the 2+2 dialogue (2<sup>nd</sup> dialogue held in 2019), signing of military agreements viz ten year Defence Framework Agreement in 2005, Logistic Exchange Memorandum of Agreement (LEMOA) in 2016<sup>30</sup>, designation of India as a major defence partner<sup>31</sup> by the US in 2016, elevation of* 

India to Strategic Trade Authorisation<sup>32</sup> (Tier 1), Communications Compatibility and Security Agreement<sup>33</sup> (COMCASA) in 2018 and the Industrial Security Agreement (ISA). Moreover, procurement of latest high-tech defence equipment from US worth \$18 bn<sup>34</sup> in recent years is indicative of the close ties in strategic security and defence affairs. The two sides recently signed a key agreement to facilitate transfer of defence technology during the 2<sup>nd</sup> 2+2 meeting in Dec 19 to accelerate the pace of Defence Technology and Trade Initiative (DTII). Cooperation is also visible in multi-lateral forums such as UNSC, G-20, Quad, Japan-America-India (JAI) alliance, FATF etc. Also, while differences remain in the trade relationship, there has been some progress towards completion of Phase-I of an India-US trade agreement. US is India's largest trading partner with bilateral trade totaling \$142 bn in 2018. New Delhi and Washington appreciate the convergence of mutual interests and the requirement of close cooperation in maintaining peace and stability particularly in the Indo-Pacific region. This is even more important in the context of growing assertiveness by China for establishing its influence in the region, particularly exploiting the post-pandemic environment. In this context traction for a more viable and potent Quad 2.0 appears to be sustainable in the near future.

#### **Prognosis Quad 2.0**

India has made substantive additions to its existing strategic and defence cooperation with the members of Quad and all partners are increasing aligned in their shared concerns on regional security. This augurs well for the future of Quad as India was seen as the "weakest link in the Quad"<sup>35</sup>. In January 2020, Australia and the US<sup>36</sup> expanded their geographical definition of the Indo-Pacific to match that of India

and Japan. Preceding this was the upgraded India-Japan-US trilateral and India-Japan-Australia-US quadrilateral dialogues. Fundamentally the revival of Quad at its core is a symbolic signalling from the four Indo-Pacific democracies as a way to tell China that "we are watching and we are alarmed".

The reset Quad 2.0 is more robust, evident by the first in person summit of all member nations on September 24 this year, as a follow up of the virtual meet in March initiated at the behest of President Joe Biden (whilst is was essentially resurrected during the Trump administration). The quick metamorphosis of Quad 2.0 from an official level dialogue in 2017 to a ministerial level in 2019 and now the apex summit in 2021, reflects the concerns of all partners alarmed by China's aggressive actions. The nations appear strategically more aligned in their vision for promoting security and prosperity in the Indo-Pacific region. Moreover, the escalation of dispute on Sino-India borders, resulting in the first deadly clash in 45 years has rendered India as a more committed partner. This is significant as Australia, Japan and US are already close partners with a network of formal military alliances, strategic dialogues and existing agreements for sharing of intelligence. The participation of India with the world's second largest population, third largest defence budget, fifth largest economy, geographical location straddling the Indian Ocean and an escalating strategic competition with China, bodes well for sustainability of Quad 2.0. While, it is evident that Quad is not an Asian NATO as it lacks the formal alliance structure in the current form, it is not lacking in comprehensive structural strength. The combined resources of all four members are significant with an aggregate GDP of \$29.6 tn (double the size of \$13.6 tn Chinese economy), combined military budget of \$877 bn (nearly four times of China's \$261 bn). A recent report from the Heritage foundation observes, "The Quad represents not

just a quarter of the world's population (1.8 bn) but a little over quarter of world's economic activity (GDP). A quarter of all global FDI flows (averaging over \$380 bn a year) come from Quad countries. And by 2018, the Quad held a FDI stock of \$8.7 tn or roughly one dollar for every four dollars ever invested abroad."

The Quad 2.0 is expected to strengthen in future in spite of the lingering sting of failed Quad 1.0. This is due to various factors, the unbridled rise of China's military as its economic power aggregates, unilateral pursuance of new international order as also bipartisan agreement in Washington on "strategic competition with China". These changes in geo-political landscape are a primer for greater consolidation between the four maritime democracies in the Indo-Pacific. The opening remarks by the Quad leaders in the first in-person summit point to a greater convergence. President Biden mentioned about Quad as a group of democratic partners "who share a world view and have a common vision for the future"37. Prime Minister Suga projected Quad as an "Extremely significant initiative, designed to promote a free and open international order based on the rule of law in the Indo-Pacific", an apparent reference to China. Actually promoting security and prosperity in the region is the raison d'etre of Quad, which can be achieved by cooperation between the four partners. The Washington summit identified new areas of collaboration; Infrastructure; Space and Cyber security; Education and People-to-People relations in an apparent effort to project Quad as a nondefence, non-military arrangement focusing on softer issues. The plan is to promote sustainable infrastructure with the aim to align the Quad with Build Back Better World (B3W) partnership of G7 with focus on key elements of B3W; digital connectivity to include deployment of secure, open and transparent 5G, climate, health security and gender quality, Infrastructure, cyber security, working group on space, in education the

Quad fellowship programme (25 scholars from each Quad country in STEM programme). The working group established earlier on vaccines, climate and emerging technologies have shown some progress with commitment to denote over 1.2 bn doses globally.

Seeing the current traction and the likely suspicious view of China, the aspect of 'defence and maritime security' is likely to stay outside the formal framework of Quad as of now. These aspects will continue to be through other mechanism as the 'Malabar exercise', bilateral or trilateral managements such as AUKUS as member nations would not want it to be projected / viewed as an 'Asian NATO'. As institutionalism of Quad has gained momentum, it should expand the agenda to include cooperation in maritime domain awareness, space and cyber domain continue with participation of Australia in the Malabar exercise, adding HADR response, expanding joint training with Quad militaries, adding new types of joint exercises, organising regular Quad Heads of State meeting as also issuing joint statements after each meeting conveying the intent.

#### **Conclusion**

India should strengthen its foreign policy outreach with Quad members and form a united front to challenge China's belligerence and revisionist policy to alter the status quo along the India-China border and the larger Asian region. COVID-19 and its consequent pressure on domestic economies have emboldened Chinese aggressive military ambitions. For India, this grouping is critical as increased cooperation across a broad spectrum of issues will assist in dealing with the wide array of challenges and opportunities in the Indo-Pacific region as also make Quad a viable and robust mechanism for coordination. It is evident

that, Quad is the first major multi-lateral organisation where India is an equal partner and has much leverage enabling it to punch above its weight. This is also an opportunity for India to work with technologically advanced economies to "build habits of cooperation", while confronting the challenges of future in the Indo-Pacific region. Moreover, India's active engagement in the Indo-Pacific will boost its Act East Policy and enable closer ties with ASEAN and countries such as Vietnam, Thailand, Myanmar and Singapore. The COVID-19 pandemic has provided an opportunity to enhance the scope of Quad. Far from entrenching China's regional pre-eminence, it has intensified the pushback by Indo-Pacific powers, which are likely to deepen their security cooperation.

#### **End Notes**

- 1 Madhav Ram (14 Apr 2020, Hindustan Times), "Covid-19 and the contours of a new world order| Analysis", Available: https://www.hindustantimes.com/analysis/covid-19-and-the-contours-of-a-new-world-order-analysis/story-DUqursm0t8sunJl1gaBJmO.html, Accessed on 10 Sep 2020.
- Mehta Jhoomar, (17 Jun 20, Mint), "China's growing threat via debt trap diplomacy", Available:https://www.livemint.com/news/india/china-s-growing-threat-via-debt-trap-diplomacy-11592410677912.html, Accessed on 19 Sep 2020.
- Reuters Staff, (01 Aug 2017, Reuters), "China formally opens first overseas military base in Djibouti", Available: https://in.reuters.com/article/us-china-djibouti/china-formally-opens-first-overseas-military-base-in-djibouti-idUSKBN1AH3E3, Accessed on 15 Sep 2020.
- Reuters Staff, (01 Aug 2017, Reuters), "China formally opens first overseas military base in Djibouti", Available: https://in.reuters.com/article/us-china-djibouti/china-formally-opens-first-overseas-military-base-in-djibouti-idUSKBN1AH3E3, Accessed on 15 Sep 2020.
- 5 Aljazeera (09 Apr 2020), "Philippines backs Vietnam after China sinks fishing boat", Available:https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/09/philippines-backs-vietnam-after-china-sinks-fishing-boat/, Accessewd on 22 Sep 2020.
- Joshi Manoj (10 Jul 20, The Wire)," In China's Territorial Claims in Eastern Bhutan, a Message for India?, Available: https://thewire.in/external-affairs/china-bhutan-india-territory, Accessed on 18 Sep 2020.
- Poole James (02 Sep, 2020, The Print), "After wine and beef, China halts imports of Australian barley as tensions rise", Available: https://theprint.in/economy/after-wine-and-beef-china-halts-imports-of-australian-barley-as-tensions-rise/493825/, Accessed on 17 Sep 2020.
- Acosta Rene (04 May 2020, Buisness Mirror), "China harassment of oil-exploring boats signal to claimants-AMTI", Available: https://businessmirror.com.ph/2020/05/04/china-harassment-of-oil-exploring-boats-signal-to-claimants-amti/, Accessed on 25 Sep 2020.
- 9 Sohni Sarkar (19 Jun 2020, Hindustan Times), "China's recent actions maybe a step towards shaping post-pandemic global order: Experts", Available: https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/china-s-recent-actions-maybe-a-step-towards-shaping-post-pandemic-global-order-experts/story-H73EmquaoIXGD7Rk2Ahx6L.html, Accessed on 20 Sep 2020
- 10 Philip Snehesh Alex (16 June 2020, The Print), "20 Indian soldiers dead in Galwan as border tensions with China soar", Available: https://theprint.in/defence/at-least-20-indian-soldiers-dead-after-ladakh-clash-with-china-soldiers/442945/, Accessed on 21 Sep 2020.
- 11 The Print Team (02 June 2020, The Print), "China is on the defensive and has adopted

'wolf warrior' diplomacy. Here's what it means", Available: https://theprint.in/opinion/china-is-on-the-defensive-and-has-adopted-wolf-warrior-diplomacy-heres-what-it-means/433755/, Accessed on 10 Sep 2020.

- Peri Dinakar & Haidar Suhasini (03 Jun 2020, The Hindu), "India open to including Australia in Malabar naval exercise", Available: https://www.thehindu.com/news /national/india-open-to-including-australia-in-malabar-naval-exercise/article31740876.ece, Accessed on 27 Sep 2020.
- 13 Mehra Jyotsna (10 Aug 2020, ORF), "The Australia-India-Japan-US Quadrilateral: Dissecting the China Factor", Available:https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-australia-india-japan-us-quadrilateral/, Accessed on 10 Sep 2020.
- Panda Jagannath (13 Jul 2020, CSIS), "Australia In Malabar Would Strengthen The Indo-Pacific Narrative", Available: https://amti.csis.org/australia-in-malabar-would-strengthen-the-indo-pacific-narrative/, Accessed on 15 Sep 2020.
- Dutta Prabhash K (13 Nov 2017, India Today)," Narendra Modi in Manila: 10 years after Shinzo Abe mooted idea, Quad coalition takes off at ASEAN Summit sidelines", Available: https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/asean-summit-sidelines-quadrilateral-security-dialogue-counter-china-block-1085096-2017-11-13, Accessed on 14 Sep 2020.
- RaghuvanshiVivek (13 Oct 13 2015, Defense News), "Japan To Join Malabar as Permanent Participant", Available: https://www.defensenews.com/naval/2015/10/13/japan-to-join-malabar-as-permanent-participant/, Accessed on 17 Sep 2020.
- DasguptaSaibal (15 Dec 2015, Times of India), "China upset over India-Japan agreement on South China Sea", Available: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/China-upset-over-India-Japan-agreement-on-South-China-Sea/articleshow/50179729.cms, Accessed on 19 Sep 2020.
- AbeShinzo (27 Dec 2012, Project Syndicate), "Asia's Democratic Security Diamond", Available:https://www.project-syndicate.org/onpoint/a-strategic-alliance-for-japan-and-india-by-shinzo-abe?barrier=accesspaylog, Accessed on 11 Sep 2020.
- 19 Economic Times (02 Jun 2018), "US Pacific Command renamed as US Indo-Pacific Command", Available:https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/us-pacific-command-renamed-as-us-indo-pacific-command/articleshow/64398189.cms, Accessed on 13 Sep 2020.
- Bagchilndrani ( 15 Apr 2019, Times of India), "In a show of intent, external affairs ministry sets up Indo- Pacific Desk", Available:https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/in-a-show-of-intent-external-affairs-ministry-sets-up-indo-pacific-wing/articleshow/68880720.cms , Accessed on 22 Sep 2020.
- Rana Sonal (02 Aug, 2018, The Statesman), "What is '2+2 dialogue'? Here is everything you want to know ", Available:https://www.thestatesman.com/what-is/2-plus-2-dialogue-

explainer-india-us-initiative-1502668317.html, Accessed on 11 Sep 2020.

- PTI (11 Sep 2015, India.com), "India-Australia naval exercise 'AUSINDEX 15' to begin tomorrow", Available:https://www.india.com/news/india/india-australia-naval-exercise-ausindex-15-to-begin-tomorrow-546021/, Accessed on 27 Sep 2020.
- 23 Chaudhary Archana& Scott Jason (04 Jun 2020, Bloomberg), "India, Australia Agree to Bolster Strategic Ties in Partnership", Available: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-06-04/india-australia-agree-to-bolster-strategic-ties-in-partnership, Accessed on 24 Sep 2020.
- 24 Ibid.
- Panda Rajaram (03 Dec 2019, Modern Diplomacy), "India-Japan 2+2 Strategic Dialogue Resets Strategic Ties", Available:https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2019/12/03/india-japan-22-strategic-dialogue-resets-strategic-ties/, Accessed on 21 Sep 2020.
- 26 Ibid.
- Kyodo (10 Sep 2020, The Japan Times), "Japan and India sign military supply-sharing pact", Available:https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/09/10/national/japan-india-sign-military-supply-sharing-pact/, Accessed on 24 Sep 2020.
- Panda Jagannath (16 Jul 2020, Asia Times), "India in Japan's post-Coviddefense posture", Available: https://asiatimes.com/2020/07/india-in-japans-post-covid-defense-posture/, Accessed on 16 Sep 2020.
- Madan Tanvi (23 Sep 2014, Brookings), "The U.S.-India Relationship and China", Available: https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-u-s-india-relationship-and-china/, Accessed on 06 Sep 2020.
- George Varghese K (30 Aug 2016, The Hindu), "India, US sign military logistics pact", Available: https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/India-US-sign-military-logistics-pact/article14598282.ece, Accessed on 09 Sep 2020.
- Saran Samir & Verma Richard Rahul (30 Jun 2019, The Print), "Here's how US and India can be major defence partners and take lead over Russia and China", Available: https://theprint. in/defence/heres-how-us-and-india-can-be-major-defence-partners-and-take-lead-over-russia-and-china/256382/, Accessed on 08 Sep 2020.
- PTI (04 Aug 2018, The Hindu), "India third Asian nation to get STA-1 status from U.S., Available:https://www.thehindu.com/business/Economy/india-third-asian-nation-to-get-sta-1-status-from-us/article24603607.ece, Accessed on 27 Sep 2020.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Ibid.

- Grosmann Derek (23 July 2018, Foreign Policy), "India Is the Weakest Link in the Quad", Available: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/07/23/india-is-the-weakest-link-in-the-quad/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/07/23/india-is-the-weakest-link-in-the-quad/</a>, Accessed on 17 Oct 2021.
- Baruah Darshana M (30 Jun 2020, Carnegie), "India in the Indo-Pacific: New Delhi's Theater of Opportunity", Available: https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/06/30/india-in-indo-pacific-new-delhi-s-theater-of-opportunity-pub-82205, Accessed on 11 Sep 2020.
- Bhatia Rajiv (03 )ctober 2021, Gateway House), "The Quad gathers steam", Available: https://www.gatewayhouse.in/the-guad-gathers-steam/, Accessed on 29 Oct 2021.